Town of East Hampton

Town Council Special Meeting

Tuesday, November 25, 2014
Town Hall Meeting Room/High School Auditorium
Minutes

Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:300 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Reich, to adopt the agenda with the additions of a Resolution Regarding Town Spending and a Continued Discussion of Brewer Road.  Voted (6-1) Mr. Reich voted against.
Due to the number of attendees at the meeting, the meeting was moved to the High School Auditorium
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Special Meeting of November 13, 2014 as written.  Voted (7-0)
Presentations 
None
Public Remarks
Joe Carbonell, Conservation-Lake Commission, spoke in favor of applying for the STEAP grant for work on the lake.
Thom Cordeiro, 32 Hog Hill Road, asked that no action be taken to stop the High School project.
Ted Barber, Mott Hill Road, commented against the High School project.
Ken Barber, Board of Education Chairman, asked that the Mass Gathering ordinance be changed to exempt the schools.
Peter Levy, Fern Lane, commented in favor of the High School project. 

Steve Jones, 3 Jacobson Farm Road, commented that the town voted yes for the High School project and it should move forward.
Wes Jenks, Conservation-Lake Commission, commented on the STEAP grant for the lake and other needs for the lake.
Sal Nucifora, Colchester Avenue, commented that the school needs renovation but not to the extent that was voted on.  He also spoke about tax increases.
Ben Hall, Lake Drive, commented on town leadership.
Marty Podskoch, O’Neill Lane, would like the STEAP grant to go toward the lake.
Dan Pellegrino, 6 Nutmeg Lane, spoke in favor of the High School project.
Pat Daly Banning, Flanders Road, commented that the High School needs improvements but not to the extent that have been approved.  She also commented it wouldn’t hurt to look at finances. 

Melissa Engel, 7 Markham Road, commented that the High School needs renovation but she is concerned about all the other things that need to be done in town.  She is concerned about the debt level.
Elaine Pellegrino, 6 Nutmeg Lane, spoke in favor of the High School project, noting the project needs to be done.
George Coshow, Shipyard Road, commented on how much other work needs to be done in town.
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, commented that the referendum passed and it isn’t possible to change the referendum action.  She also commented that Town and school projects cannot be combined.
Bids & Contracts 
Approval of DPW Loader Purchase

Funding was approved for the purchase of a loader for the Department of Public Works at a previous meeting.  $142,000 will come from capital with the remaining $3,226 from the DPW budget.
A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to authorize the Town Manager to enter into a contract with HGACBuy, a regional purchasing council and authorize the purchase of a new Volvo Wheel Loader Model L60G in the amount of $145,226 as specified in a letter dated 11/20/2014 from Tyler Equipment of Berlin, CT.  Voted (7-0)

Approval of Bid for HVAC Unit – Memorial School & Approval of Bid for Rooftop Unit – Middle School

Don Harwood from the Board of Education was present to review the bid for the HVAC units for Memorial School and the Middle School.  The full agenda report will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to accept the bid from SK Mechanical of Manchester, CT for the Memorial School and Middle School Air Handlers.  Voted (7-0)
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

Mass Gathering Ordinance
Fire Marshal Rich Klotzbier was present to review proposed changes to the Mass Gathering Ordinance.  Council members were concerned that this ordinance would apply to private parties at resident’s homes.  They also asked for more details regarding commercial establishments.  This will be discussed at the next meeting.
Resolution Regarding Town Spending
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, that the Town Council hereby directs the Town Manager to refrain from making any discretionary expenditures or from entering into any contracts or agreements which would obligate the Town to make any discretionary expenditures for a period of sixty (60) days from the date hereto; and that the Town Council hereby directs the Town Manager to require all department heads and agencies under his supervision, oversight or control to refrain from making any discretionary expenditures or from entering into any contracts or agreements which would obligate the Town to make any discretionary expenditures for a period of sixty (60) days from the date hereof.  For the purposes of the foregoing resolutions, discretionary expenditures shall be defined to include any expenditures that are not contractually or legally obligated to be made or that are not directly associated with the protection of the public health and safety of the Town and its residents.
Voted (3-4) Mr. Hintz, Mrs. Anderson and Mr. Philhower in favor; Mrs. Moore, Mr. Reich, Mr. Pfaffenbach and Mr. Visintainer against.  Motion does not carry.
Prior to the vote, Mr. Hintz explained the reasoning for the resolution.  He feels the projects including the High School renovation and town facilities for the Police, Town Hall and Fire Department are all being worked on individually and funding is not being looked at as a whole. Council members discussed their thoughts on the resolution.
Continued Business 
FY 2015 STEAP Grant
Mrs. Anderson provided a proposal for the 2015 STEAP grant for Lake Pocotopaug watershed infrastructure improvements.  The document will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.  The other project discussed for the STEAP grant was boiler replacement in the town buildings to prepare for the natural gas expansion. There was discussion regarding submitting two projects but there was concern that one would be funded but not the other.  There was consensus among the members that funds would be allocated in the upcoming budget for the lake.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to direct the Town Manager to apply for a STEAP grant in the amount of $500,000 to convert the boilers in the Town facilities to natural gas.  Voted (6-1) Mrs. Anderson against.
EDC Survey/Other Surveys
This item will be discussed at a future meeting.
Continued Discussion of Brewer Road
Mr. Philhower brought up issues following the paving of Brewer Road.  A large boulder was left in a resident’s field and it needs to be removed.  Also the height of the road was raised causing it to be sloped toward the tree farm. He asked who designed the road and wanted to address possible drainage issues.  He asked that Mr. Sissick attend the next meeting.
New Business 

Conservation-Lake Commission Response to Fertilizer Ordinance
The Council reviewed a response from the Conservation-Lake Commission regarding a fertilizer ordinance. They recommend not moving forward with a phosphorus ban/fertilizer ordinance.  The letter will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
Letter of Intent for CT Natural Gas
In order to move the process of the natural gas expansion into East Hampton, a letter of intent needs to be sent outlining the requirements of the Town and CNG.  The letter will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s office.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to waive the 2nd reading policy.  Voted (7-0)

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to authorize the Town Manager to sign the letter of intent to CNG.  Voted (7-0)

Town Manager Report 

Update on Century 21 Sign
The owner of the sign reported that a Boy Scout would like to do a project to renovate the sign.  A timeline will be requested.
Update on KX Consolidation
All towns have signed their 5 year contracts except Lebanon, East Haddam and Haddam Neck.  Haddam Neck was a small allocation and will not have a fiscal impact.  Both East Haddam and Lebanon will most likely be moving to another company.  Prior to the 5 year contract, all towns signed a 2 year contract which included a financial stipulation if a town left prior to the end of the contract.  These funds will help with the financial shortage in the first year.
North Maple Street – CL&P Buried Wire Replacement
CL&P will be submitting permits to repair buried wires on North Maple Street.  There should be little disturbance to the road.
Department Measures Update

The Council was provided departmental statistics on the workload and production of town departments.  These statistics will also be included in the annual report.
Other
Snow operations have been reviewed.  As a reminder, during storms, on street parking is banned, garbage pails should not be in the street and snow should not be dumped in the street.
It was reported that the Town Hall phone system is beginning to have issues.

The CT DOT and DEEP are investigating the possibility of allowing horses to cross the Comstock Bridge.

The project at Route 66 and 196 have been given the notice to proceed.

The Department of Emergency Management and Homeland Security approved the town’s emergency operation plan.

Town Council Liaison Reports
None
Appointments
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to appoint Kurt Comisky to the Ethics Commission with a term through April 30, 2018.  Voted (7-0)
Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Hintz, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $56.82.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks 

Tony Feest, Meeks Point Road, commented that a remedy for the lake is needed and requested the funding be put in the budget.
Karen Johansmeyer, Portland, asked questions regarding the Mass Gathering Ordinance.
Ted Turner, 223 Hog Hill Road, encouraged the Council to purchase 90 Main Street, even if to put the property into a land bank for future use.
Ben Hall, Lake Drive, asked why a new loader was needed.
Ken Barber, Daly Road, noted that the documents in place for the High school project caps the project at the specified dollar amount.
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, commented on the resolution proposed regarding town spending.  She also commented on the budget policy statement.
Ted Barber, Mott Hill Road, commented on problems with the schools and how they should be addressed.
Sal Nucifora, Colchester Avenue, commented on natural gas.
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements
Mrs. Moore congratulated the Lego League on winning their competition and thanked Sue Berescik for all she does for the Lego group.
Congratulations to the EHHS Boys Soccer team for being co-champions this year.
Remember Buy Local Saturday.

The Turkey Plunge and the Rotary raised $35,000 for the Food Bank.
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to adjourn the meeting at 8:50 p.m. Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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